

The French Law on the Duty of Vigilance: Theoretical and Practical Challenges Since its Adoption

Elsa SAVOUREY*  and Stéphane BRABANT**§

Keywords: France, Duty of vigilance, Due diligence, Environment, Human rights

I. INTRODUCTION

With several states and the European Union (EU) considering legislative initiatives on mandatory human rights and environmental due diligence, France is in the spotlight with the Law on the Corporate Duty of Vigilance (the ‘Vigilance law’ or the ‘Law’) enacted in 2017.¹ Considered as ‘the best known and most far reaching’² regime of mandatory human rights due diligence, the Law stands out to date as the only law to be both enacted *and* implemented that incorporates such due diligence into domestic law.³

* Elsa Savourey LL.M. (Harvard), Masters (Sciences Po Paris Law School, Pantheon-Sorbonne) is attorney-at-law, member of the Paris Bar, permanent lecturer at Sciences Po Paris Law School, France, and firm-wide coordinator of the Global Business and Human Rights Practice at Herbert Smith Freehills, Paris, France.

** Stéphane Brabant is partner, co-Head of the Business and Human Rights Practice of Herbert Smith Freehills Paris, France.

§ The authors have been working for several years in various capacities with a diversity of stakeholders in France and internationally to raise awareness on the Vigilance Law. As part of their private practice, the authors offer training and advise on the Vigilance Law for both pro bono clients and fee-paying private sector clients.

¹ Loi no. 2017-399 du 27 Mars 2017 relative au devoir de vigilance des sociétés mères et des entreprises donneuses d’ordre.

² OHCHR, ‘UN Human Rights “Issues Paper” on legislative proposals for mandatory human rights due diligence by companies’ (June 2020), p 3, https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Business/MandatoryHR_Due_Diligence_Issues_Paper.pdf (accessed 8 October 2020); see also Lise Smit, Claire Bright, Robert McCorquodale, Matthias Bauer, Hanna Deringer, Daniela Baeza-Breinbauer, Francisca Torres-Cortés, Frank Alleweldt, Senda Kara, Camille Salinier and Héctor Tejero Tobed for the European Commission DG Justice and Consumers, *Study on Due Diligence Requirements Through the Supply Chain* (24 February 2020), p 19, <https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/8ba0a8fd-4c83-11ea-b8b7-01aa75ed71a1/language-en> (accessed 8 October 2020) (hereinafter the ‘EC study on Due Diligence’).

³ For a detailed account of the Law’s history, provisions, implementation and challenges, see Elsa Savourey, France Country Report, in EC study on Due Diligence, Annexures, Part III Country Reports, p 56, <https://op.europa.eu/s/obIF> (accessed 8 October 2020) (hereinafter ‘France Country Report, EC study on Due Diligence’); for a contextualization of the Law within a diligence standpoint, see Tiphaine Beau de Loménie, Sandra Cossart and Paige Morrow, ‘From Human Rights Due Diligence to Duty of Vigilance, Taking the French Example to the EU Level’ in Angelica Bonifanti (ed), *Business and Human Rights in Europe* (New York: Routledge 2019) p 133; Chiara Macchi and Claire Bright, ‘Hardening Soft Law: The Implementation of Human Rights Due Diligence Requirements in Domestic Legislation’, in Martina

The Vigilance Law presents a number of theoretical and practical challenges identified during the first years of its interpretation, implementation and enforcement. This article provides a consolidated account of these challenges and related analysis. It does so in three parts. First, it focuses on the challenges related to the scope of the Law and ambit of the vigilance plan. Second, it moves to the challenges connected to the interpretation and implementation of the obligations set forth in the Law. Third, it concludes with the challenges brought about by the enforcement and the civil liability mechanisms found in the Law.

A few caveats and comments before proceeding. This article, which seeks to reflect a multistakeholder view, presents a consolidated account of the existing challenges that have been encountered in practice as well as those that have been analysed and discussed by stakeholder reports and doctrinal studies so far. There are several additional challenges that remain unexamined including some more prospective ones. This article touches upon some of these challenges but does not provide for their detailed legal analysis. Moreover, while this article is focused on the Vigilance Law's challenges, the innovative nature and the strengths of the Law should also be recognized as amply documented elsewhere.⁴

II. CHALLENGES RELATED TO THE SCOPE OF THE VIGILANCE LAW AND AMBIT OF THE VIGILANCE PLAN

A. The Identification of Companies Falling Within the Scope of the Law

One major issue is the identification of companies that fall within the scope of the Law. The issue has gained all the more attention as the enforcement of the Law is also dependent on the identification of companies falling within its scope. Parties with standing (including non-governmental organizations ('NGOs')) first need to identify non-compliant companies and can then decide to trigger the enforcement mechanism provided by the Law against such companies. There are three criteria which a company must fulfil to enter within the scope of the Law: it must (i) be registered in France (this criterion includes French subsidiaries of foreign groups), (ii) under a prescribed corporate form, and (iii) have a number of employees above certain thresholds. Such information on a company is not systematically public or easily identifiable. Additionally, experience has shown that the evolution of corporate entities and groups following events such as mergers, acquisitions and other restructuring further complicates the identification of relevant companies.

The French NGOs Sherpa and CCFD-Terre Solidaire (the 'NGO Group'), using open data, carefully demonstrated that it was not possible to comprehensively identify companies falling within the scope of the Law due to insufficient public information. Based on such open data resources, the NGO Group nevertheless managed to identify a certain number of companies that fall within the scope of the Law and it published their names and vigilance plans (when such plans could be found) on a web platform named the 'duty of vigilance radar'.⁵ In 2020 the NGO Group also published a report

Buscemi, Nicole Lazzarini, Laura Magi and Deborah Russo (eds), *Legal Sources in Business and Human Rights – Evolving Dynamics in International and European Law* (Leiden, Boston: Brill, 2020), p 218.

⁴ For a summarized account, see France Country Report, EC study on Due Diligence, note 3, 90–92.

⁵ Sherpa, CCFD Terre Solidaire and Business and Human Rights Resource Centre, 'Duty of Vigilance Radar', <https://vigilance-plan.org/> (accessed 8 October 2020).

identifying 265 companies which they determined as falling into the scope of the Law. Out of those, the report indicated that 27% of companies had not published a vigilance plan (including high profile companies from French or foreign groups).⁶ The report provided a list of these companies (a total of 72 companies).⁷ This proportion is likely to be even higher as the NGO Group may have been unable to identify whether additional companies fell within the scope of the Law due to the above-mentioned difficulties.

The NGO Group, joined by several other NGOs, together with some members of Parliament⁸ repeatedly asked the Ministry of Economy and Finance to disclose the list of companies falling within the scope of the Law, arguing that the Ministry should have access to the information required to establish such a list. In May 2019, the Minister of Economy and Finance tasked senior public servants at the General Council of Economy (a body attached to the same Ministry) with establishing this list together with the evaluation of the Law's implementation.⁹ The subsequent report, which was released in February 2020, explained that 'it is impossible to establish a reliable list of the companies concerned. As regards their number, a broad and non-definitive range can be put forward between 200 and 250'.¹⁰ This answer has been considered unsatisfactory by a number of NGOs and was even interpreted as a refusal to issue such a list.¹¹

The General Council of Economy proposed to amend the scope of the Vigilance Law in order to clarify it and simplify the identification of companies covered by the Law. Its suggestions included broadening the scope of the Law to more corporate forms, and considering turnover and/or balance sheet thresholds in addition to the existing employee thresholds.¹² It is, however, unclear, how adding a further criterion based on turnover or balance sheet thresholds to the existing three criteria would simplify the identification of relevant companies.¹³

⁶ Sherpa and CCFD Terre Solidaire, 'Le radar du devoir de vigilance, identifier les entreprises soumises à la loi' (June 2020), <https://plan-vigilance.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/2020-06-25-Radar-DDV-Edition-2020.pdf> (accessed 12 November 2020).

⁷ *Ibid.*, p 6.

⁸ Dominique Potier, written question no. 16788 (12 February 2019), <http://questions.assemblee-nationale.fr/q15/15-16788QE.htm> (accessed 8 October 2020); Dominique Potier, oral question (27 March 2019), <http://www.assemblee-nationale.fr/15/cr/2018-2019/20190197.asp#P1678759> (accessed 8 October 2020); Claire O'Petit, written question no. 18965 (16 April 2019), <http://questions.assemblee-nationale.fr/q15/15-18965QE.htm> (accessed 8 October 2020).

⁹ Bruno Lemaire, 'Lettre de Mission' [Letter mandating the General Council of Economy] (6 May 2019), in Conseil Général de l'économie, de l'industrie, de l'énergie et des technologies, 'Rapport à Monsieur le Ministre de l'économie et des finances, Évaluation de la mise en œuvre de la loi no. 2017-399 du 27 mars 2017 relative au devoir de vigilance des sociétés mères et des entreprises donneuses d'ordre' [Report to the French Minister of Economy and Finance on the evaluation of the Vigilance Law's implementation] (January 2020), p 58, https://www.economie.gouv.fr/files/files/directions_services/cge/devoirs-vigilances-entreprises.pdf (hereinafter the 'GCE report') (accessed 12 November 2020).

¹⁰ GCE Report, note 9, 19 (our translation).

¹¹ Sherpa and CCFD Terre Solidaire, note 6, 5.

¹² GCE Report, note 9, 19.

¹³ Note that the NGO Group suggested to simplify (and broaden) the scope of the Vigilance Law to align it with the scope of the non-financial directive. See Sherpa and CCFD Terre Solidaire, 'Le radar du devoir de vigilance, identifier les entreprises soumises à la loi' (June 2019), p 15, https://ccfd-terresolidaire.org/IMG/pdf/ccfd_radar_de_la_vigilance_rapport_v6_260619.pdf (accessed 12 November 2020).

B. Corporate Forms of Companies Covered by the Law

Another theme that drew the attention of the first commentators of the Law focuses on the corporate forms of companies falling within the scope of the Vigilance Law. The Vigilance Law does not list such corporate forms. They can only be identified based on the location of the Vigilance Law's provisions in the French commercial code. In particular, the debate revolves around one specific corporate form, the *société par actions simplifiée* ('SAS'). This form has been increasingly generalized in France due to the flexibility of its structure.

An extremely limited number of scholars, together with the association of stock corporations (ANSA) whose membership includes listed and non-listed companies, argued in 2017 that the SAS was excluded from the scope of the Law. The rest of the commentators, across a wide spectrum ranging from scholars to practitioners of different specialities suggested the opposite.¹⁴ This position was also supported by the French Government in 2017¹⁵ and more recently by the General Council of Economy.¹⁶ Today, the debate has faded away but could be rekindled should a SAS be brought to court under the enforcement or civil liability mechanisms set in the Law.

In practice, a number of SAS companies are preparing vigilance plans and making them public. However, there is high probability that several SAS companies, likely to meet the employee thresholds provided by the Vigilance Law, have not prepared vigilance plans. Whether or not these companies are deliberately trying to pass under the 'Vigilance Law radar', they are taking the risk of potential legal action for failure to comply with the Vigilance Law.

C. The Identification of Entities Within the Ambit of a Vigilance Plan

Another interpretative and practical challenge concerns the identification of companies falling within the ambit *rationae personae* (also called perimeter) of the vigilance plan that a company has to establish. This challenge, relatively overshadowed by the identification of companies falling within the scope of the Law, is no less important: the vigilance plan should cover the activities of the company, and its subsidiaries, but also suppliers and subcontractors with whom there is an established commercial relationship. Some NGOs requested that companies provide a list of such companies in their vigilance plan,¹⁷ but so far it seems there is no evidence of companies having disclosed such a

¹⁴ Stéphane Brabant and Elsa Savourey, 'Scope of the Law on the Corporate Duty of Vigilance: Companies Subject to the Vigilance Obligations' (2017) 50 *International Review of Compliance and Business Ethics [Revue Internationale de la Compliance et de l'Éthique des Affaires]* 3–5, https://www.business-humanrights.org/sites/default/files/documents/Scope%20of%20the%20Corporate%20Duty%20of%20Vigilance%20Law%20-%20Companies%20Subject%20to%20the%20Vigilance%20Obligations%20-%20Int%271%20Rev.Comp_-%20%26%20Bus.%20Ethics.pdf (accessed 12 November 2020).

¹⁵ French Government, 'Observations du Gouvernement sur la loi relative au devoir de vigilance des sociétés mères et des entreprises donneuses d'ordre' [Observations of the Government on the law on the duty of vigilance of parent companies and instructing companies] (28 March 2017), <https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000034290672/> (accessed 12 November 2020).

¹⁶ GCE Report, note 9, 16.

¹⁷ Sherpa, 'Vigilance Plans Reference Guidance' (2019), p 14, 26 and 30, <https://plan-vigilance.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/2019-VPRG-English.pdf> (accessed 8 October 2020).

comprehensive list. Besides the public disclosure of such lists, it is indispensable for companies to be able to document the entities covered in their vigilance plan and how this identification has been conducted.

The challenge regarding the identification of companies falling within the ambit *rationae personae* of a vigilance plan fuels subsequent untapped interpretative questions. These questions include the delineation of the ambit of the vigilance plan when such a plan includes an exempted company and the delineation of suppliers and subcontractors when the vigilance plan covers ‘controlled companies’.¹⁸ A challenge also remains as to what is an ‘established commercial relationship’ for the purpose of the Vigilance Law.¹⁹ This debate is further complicated by the fact that a number of people unfamiliar with the Law think in terms of how suppliers and subcontractors are ranked with regard to a company’s value chain when trying to identify the suppliers and subcontractors falling within the ambit of its vigilance plan. This is incorrect reasoning given that the ‘established commercial relationship’ is the criterion and not the ‘rank’ of ‘business partners’ (two terms not featured in the Vigilance Law).

III. CHALLENGES RELATED TO THE VIGILANCE OBLIGATIONS

A. Selected Interpretative Questions

In relation to the first vigilance obligation, which consists of establishing a vigilance plan, the United Nations Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (‘UNGPs’) should be used as interpretative guidance as has been discussed elsewhere.²⁰ For instance, the Vigilance Law provides that the plan should ‘identify risks and prevent severe impacts on human rights and fundamental freedoms, on the health and safety of persons, and on the environment’. The notion of ‘severity’ from the UNGPs could be used to interpret the expression ‘severe impacts’ that is not defined in the Vigilance Law. The notion of ‘risks’, as the wording of the Vigilance Law makes it clear, designates the risks to rights-holders in line with the UNGPs (although a number of companies in the first year of implementation understood the risk as a risk to their companies rather than to rights-holders). As to the subject matters to be covered in a vigilance plan (i.e. human rights and fundamental freedoms, health and safety of persons, and the environment), most commentators have relied on the parliamentary debates, debates where reference is made to established international standards.²¹ The human rights and health and safety

¹⁸ For a more comprehensive study of the interpretation issues in relation to the ambit of the vigilance plan, see Stéphane Brabant, Charlotte Michon and Elsa Savourey, ‘The Vigilance Plan, Cornerstone of the Law on the Corporate Duty of Vigilance’ (2017) 50 *International Review of Compliance and Business Ethics* 2–5, https://www.business-humanrights.org/sites/default/files/documents/Law%20on%20the%20Corporate%20Duty%20of%20Vigilance%20-%20Vigilance%20Plan%20-%20Int%20Rev.Comp_L_%20%26%20Bus.%20Ethics.pdf (accessed 12 November 2020).

¹⁹ It is uncertain, as a number of commentators from different stakeholder groups argue, that the prolific case law having delineated such concept in a different context and with different objectives, should apply to the Vigilance Law. This case law has been developed with the objective of protecting commercial parties in the event of abrupt termination of established commercial relationships. The position is shared by several commentators. See Stéphane Brabant, Charlotte Michon and Elsa Savourey, note 18, 3–4; see also Sherpa, note 17, 32–33.

²⁰ France Country Report, EC study on Due Diligence, note 3, 65.

²¹ See Brabant, Michon and Savourey, note 18, 6–7.

angles have been the focus of most commentators of the Law, but the environment angle has gained increased importance in the past two years, including from a climate change perspective.²² As to the five measures of the vigilance plan, the focus so far is mostly on how they can be implemented (see section III.B regarding these measures and their implementation).

The second obligation consists of the effective implementation by a company of its vigilance plan. This innovative provision sets the Law apart from legislation focused solely on reporting. Parliamentary debates provide elements of interpretation, albeit limited ones. NGOs and practitioners have explored what effective implementation means in practice and have tried to identify criteria constitutive of such ‘effective’ implementation.²³ This notion, however, is likely to fuel debates, especially in front of the courts that will have to assess whether a vigilance plan has been effectively implemented.

The Law sets out a third vigilance obligation providing that companies must make public their vigilance plan and the report on its effective implementation and include them in their annual management report. Note that according to the wording of the Vigilance Law, it has been suggested that this obligation should be read as meaning that the plan and report on its effective implementation should be made public (in the sense of being made accessible to the public) *and* included in the company’s annual management report.²⁴ While this interpretation has not yet been confirmed by courts, it has solid justifications.²⁵

Overall, it is still not clear how, in practice, courts will evaluate compliance with the three obligations (the ‘Vigilance Obligations’) within the context of the enforcement mechanism and the civil liability mechanism (see section IV for more developments on this point).

B. Guidance on the Implementation of the Vigilance Obligations

To date, there is no guidance from any French public authority as to how to implement the Vigilance Obligations and, specifically, the five measures of the vigilance plan.²⁶ The Vigilance Law provided that a decree issued by the Conseil d’Etat ‘could expand on the [five] vigilance measures [...]. It may detail the methods for establishing and

²² This is especially the case as a result of the first formal notices to comply, including one specifically targeted at climate change, and as a result of the following NGO report: Notre Affaire à Tous, ‘Benchmark de la vigilance climatique des multinationales, rapport général’ [General report benchmarking the climate vigilance of multinational companies] (March 2020), <https://notreaffaireatous.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Rapport-General-Multinationales-NAAT-2020.02.01.pdf>.

²³ Charlotte Michon, Elsa Savourey, Stéphane Brabant, Lucie Chatelain, Ophélie Claude, Sandra Cossart, Mathilde Frapard, Frédérique Lellouche and Antonin Lévy, ‘Loi sur le devoir de vigilance des sociétés mères et entreprises donneuses d’ordre, premières mises en demeure et actions en justice’ [First formal notices and legal actions] (March–April 2020) 2 *Cahiers de droit de l’entreprise* 17–18; Sherpa, note 17, 72–73.

²⁴ France Country Report, EC study on Due Diligence, note 3, 64; Sherpa, note 17, 23.

²⁵ For example, the fact that some corporate forms of companies falling within the scope of the Law are not required to publicly release their annual management report, hence the necessity of a separate requirement that the plan be made public so that stakeholders can access it.

²⁶ The five measures are the following: (1) A risk mapping meant for their identification, analysis and prioritization; (2) Regular evaluation processes regarding the situation of subsidiaries, subcontractors or suppliers with whom there is an established commercial relationship, in line with the risk mapping; (3) Adapted actions to mitigate risks or prevent severe impacts; (4) An alert and complaint mechanism relating to the existence or realization of risks, established in consultation with the representative trade union organizations within the company; and (5) A system monitoring implementation measures and evaluating their effectiveness.

implementing the vigilance plan, where appropriate in the context of multi-stakeholder initiatives within sectors or at territorial level.’ The policy choice so far has thus been not to issue any specific guidance on the expected substance and format of vigilance plans and there is no sign that a decree will be issued in the near future. In the event such guidance were to be prepared, it is unclear what the drafting process would be and whether this process and the content of the guidance would satisfy all stakeholders, especially as such guidance could be viewed as setting a standard for companies and for courts. The recent report from the General Council of Economy actually suggested that the State could, without direct engagement, encourage good practices including through its procurement policies and through sectoral and multi-stakeholder initiatives.²⁷ What constitutes good practices, however, has not been clearly specified in the report.

Some guidance of varying comprehensiveness has been prepared by certain stakeholders presenting their interpretation of the Law. Nevertheless, such guidance is not necessarily considered authoritative among all stakeholders. The most complete guidance to date is the Vigilance Plan Reference Guidance, published both in French and English and prepared by the NGO Sherpa.²⁸ The reports from *Entreprises pour les droits de l’Homme* (EDH), reviewing the new generation of vigilance plans on a yearly basis also contain some guidance, including in the 2020 report that features the views of several stakeholders.²⁹ At present, it appears that business organizations do not provide public guidance to companies, in contrast to the guidance they offer on implementation of anti-corruption and non-financial reporting legislation.³⁰

C. Current Implementation of the Vigilance Obligations

The Vigilance Law has contributed to awareness raising within companies about the necessity of integrating human rights and environmental concerns within business activities and supply chains. A few companies have demonstrated a genuine effort to prepare detailed vigilance plans. However, many companies are still in a learning phase and the learning curve is steep.³¹ Recent evidence shows that the companies ahead of the curve are getting more specific in the adapted actions they report as a response to the risks they have identified.³² In contrast, other less advanced companies have compiled under their vigilance plans existing policies and processes, not fully engaging or understanding the objectives (and spirit) of either the vigilance plan or the Law. Overall, a number of companies still approach the vigilance plan as a tick-box exercise and are wary of transparency and stakeholder engagement.

²⁷ GCE Report, note 9, 37.

²⁸ Sherpa, note 17.

²⁹ See note 33; *Entreprises pour les droits de l’Homme* (EDH), ‘Application of the Law on the Corporate Duty of Vigilance, Vigilance Plans 2019–2020’ (English version forthcoming, French version December 2020), https://www.edh.org/userfiles/Etude%20EDH_Plans_de_vigilance_2019-2020_Decembre2020.pdf.

³⁰ See e.g. MEDEF, ‘Guide Méthodologique – Reporting RSE 2nd édition’ (September 2017), <https://www.medef.com/uploads/media/node/0016/38/12401-medef-guide-reporting-2017-vnum2.pdf>; MEDEF, ‘Guide pratique – Le dispositif anti-corruption de la loi SAPIN II’ (September 2017), <https://www.medef.com/uploads/media/node/0001/13/7365147ef346ac642e4b03566a9b94306eee839f.pdf>.

³¹ France Country Report, EC study on Due Diligence, note 3, 78.

³² EDH, note 29.

Various stakeholder groups have conducted more or less in-depth analysis of vigilance plans released since 2018.³³ Their conclusions generally point toward a similar set of main weaknesses. These include, among others, the insufficient consultation of stakeholders (which nevertheless has been improving since 2018) and the lack of transparency, including the methodologies used. They also note the very general aspect of the vigilance plans with regard to the five vigilance measures. In particular, risk mapping generally refers to very generic risks (e.g. ‘child labour’, ‘discrimination’, ‘climate change’). The adapted actions and evaluation measures to be included in vigilance plans are often described in little detail. The alert and complaint mechanisms have slightly improved over the years: they are increasingly available to external stakeholders.³⁴ However, sometimes these mechanisms may not be easily accessible due to the communication channels used and the uncertain guarantees offered to protect users. Companies’ systems for monitoring implementation measures and evaluating their effectiveness also need to be further improved. Finally, companies are generally poorly performing on reporting the effective implementation of their vigilance plans, even those having more advanced vigilance plans.

Besides, several questions remain as to the implementation of the Vigilance Law. For instance, what is the expected level of detail of a vigilance plan and how much focus should there be on the granularity of the risk mapping (including whether the vigilance plan should be delineated per project)? How to build a robust methodology for identifying and prioritizing risks (especially in terms of content and disclosure of such methodology as part of the vigilance plan)? How to best identify and consult stakeholders? As to the ‘adapted measures to mitigate risk and prevent severe impacts’, there is no information as to what may constitute such measures. Other questions relate to how transparent a company should be when choosing what to disclose or not;³⁵ what is the impact on the

³³ For reports on the first year of implementation: EDH and BL Evolution, ‘Application of the Law of the Corporate Duty of Vigilance, Analysis of the First Published Plans, 1st edition’ (25 April 2018), https://www.e-dh.org/userfiles/Edh_2018_Etude_EN_1.pdf; EY, ‘Loi sur le devoir de vigilance: analyse des premiers plans de vigilance’ (September 2018), [https://www.ey.com/Publication/vwLUAssets/ey-analyse-des-premiers-plans-de-vigilance-du-sbf-120/\\$File/ey-analyse-des-premiers-plans-de-vigilance-du-sbf-120.pdf](https://www.ey.com/Publication/vwLUAssets/ey-analyse-des-premiers-plans-de-vigilance-du-sbf-120/$File/ey-analyse-des-premiers-plans-de-vigilance-du-sbf-120.pdf); Sherpa et al, ‘The Law on Duty of Vigilance of Parent and Outsourcing Companies, Year 1: Companies Must Do Better’ (March 2019), https://www.asso-sherpa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/2019.06.14-EN-Rapport-Commun-Companies-must-do-better_compressed-1.pdf (accessed 8 October 2020); Sherpa, Mighty Earth, FNE, ‘Devoir de vigilance et déforestation : le cas oublié du soja’ (March 2019), <https://plan-vigilance.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/2019.03.25-Rapport-Devoir-de-vigilance-et-d%C3%A9forestation-Le-cas-oubl%C3%A9-du-soja.pdf>. For reports on the second year: EDH, ‘Application of the Law of the Corporate Duty of Vigilance, Vigilance Plans 2018–2019’ (June 2019), <https://www.e-dh.org/userfiles/Etude%20plans%20de%20vigilance%202019%20-%20VEN.pdf> (screening of 83 plans); Shift, ‘Human Rights reporting in France, Two years In: Has the Duty of Vigilance Law led to more Meaningful Disclosure’ (December 2019), https://shiftproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Shift_HumanRightsReportinginFrance_Nov27.pdf (screening of 20 plans); Development International e.V., ‘Devoir de Vigilance: Reforming Corporate Risk Engagement’ (June 2020), https://www.ipoint-systems.com/fileadmin/media/downloads/Devoir-de-Vigilance_Loi-2017-399_Study_2020.pdf (screening of 134 plans); EY, ‘Devoir de vigilance : analyse de la deuxième année de publication’ (October 2019), [https://www.ey.com/Publication/vwLUAssets/ey-analyse-des-premiers-plans-de-vigilance-du-sbf-120/\\$File/ey-analyse-des-premiers-plans-de-vigilance-du-sbf-120.pdf](https://www.ey.com/Publication/vwLUAssets/ey-analyse-des-premiers-plans-de-vigilance-du-sbf-120/$File/ey-analyse-des-premiers-plans-de-vigilance-du-sbf-120.pdf).

³⁴ Although the Vigilance Law does not explicitly provide who the users of such mechanisms should be.

³⁵ Elsa Savourey, ‘France’s Law on the Corporate Duty of Vigilance: Process, Pedagogy and Pragmatism as the Way Forward’, *Business and Human Rights Resource Centre Blog* (November 2018), <https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/frances-law-on-the-corporate-duty-of-vigilance-process-pedagogy-and-pragmatism-as-the-way-forward> (accessed 8 October 2020).

Vigilance Law on managerial practices;³⁶ and how managerially speaking should the processes pertaining to the vigilance plan be best designed, implemented and gain internal traction.

IV. CHALLENGES RELATED TO THE ENFORCEMENT AND CIVIL LIABILITY MECHANISMS

A. Enforcement Mechanism

The Vigilance Law provides for a two-step enforcement mechanism (regardless of whether a damage has been sustained) consisting of (i) a formal notice to comply and then (ii) a request asking the competent court to order an injunction with a potential periodic penalty payment. Since 2019, the enforcement mechanism of the Law has been triggered seven times and three cases have reached the courts.³⁷ This situation is a positive signal that the mechanism is operational and several parties have utilized it. The courts' first decisions will also be an important signal as to the actionability of the enforcement mechanism. These actions together with a detailed analysis of their legal stakes have been examined in further detail elsewhere and this article focuses on a few of the main interpretation and implementation challenges.³⁸

1. Admissibility

First, the enforcement mechanism can be seized by 'any person with standing'. There are debates on who such persons are. Second, the Law does not provide whether the commercial or civil court is the 'competent court' to be seized in relation to the second step of the enforcement mechanism. A third question is on timing: the Law provides that, for the second step of the mechanism, it is possible to directly seize the president of the

³⁶ See Pauline Barraud de Lagerie et al, 'Mise en œuvre de la Loi sur le devoir de vigilance: rapport sur les premiers plans adoptés par les entreprises' (December 2019) (study for the International Labour Office combining analysis of the vigilance plans released in 2018 and 2019 and stakeholders interviews looking *inter alia* at the appropriation of the Vigilance Law and associated managerial processes within companies).

³⁷ Number of cases, based on publicly available information, as of 20 January 2021. See note 38 for more detail on these cases.

³⁸ For a more detailed analysis, see Stéphane Brabant and Elsa Savourey, 'All Eyes on France – French Vigilance Law First Enforcement Cases (1/2) Current Cases and Trends', *Business and Human Rights Journal Blog* (24 January 2020), <https://www.cambridge.org/core/blog/2020/01/24/all-eyes-on-france-french-vigilance-law-first-enforcement-cases-1-2-current-cases-and-trends/> (accessed 12 November 2020); Elsa Savourey, 'All Eyes on France – French Vigilance Law First Enforcement Cases (2/2) The Challenges Ahead', *Business and Human Rights Journal Blog* (24 January 2020), <https://www.cambridge.org/core/blog/2020/01/24/all-eyes-on-france-french-vigilance-law-first-enforcement-cases-2-2-current-cases-and-trends/> (accessed 12 November 2020). Note that since the publication of these pieces (and as of 12 November 2020) another case has reached the courts (EDF), and additional formal notices to comply have been served to (1) Suez, by NGOs in relation to its water distribution activities in Chile and (2) Casino, by French, US and Brazilian NGOs in relation to the fact that suppliers of the Casino group's subsidiaries in Brazil and Columbia have been allegedly buying meat from specific farms that have been identified as engaging in deforestation and grabbing land of indigenous communities. For more information on these two new formal notices, see FIDH, 'In wake of Osorno health emergency in Chile, SUEZ is served notice to amend vigilance plan' (9 July 2020), <https://www.fidh.org/en/issues/globalisation-human-rights/in-the-wake-of-the-osorno-health-emergency-in-chile-suez-is-served> (accessed 8 October 2020); Seattle Avocats, 'Lettre de mise en demeure adressée à Casino' (21 September 2020), https://media.business-humanrights.org/media/documents/210920_Courrier_mise_en_demeure_Casino12.pdf.

court in the context of interim/emergency proceedings (*statuant en référé*). However, the *in concreto* appreciation of such emergency character remains to be seen. These questions are central points of discussion in the first enforcement actions before the courts. In particular, in December 2020, the Versailles Court of Appeal confirmed that the commercial court was competent to examine the first enforcement case introduced before the courts.³⁹ How this decision will impact the enforcement mechanism, as well as other actions brought under the Vigilance Law, remains to be seen.

2. Substance

The court will have to evaluate the comprehensiveness of a vigilance plan and how effectively it is implemented, a situation that may prove challenging, and even more so for cases concerning situations taking place in remote regions. It remains to be seen whether courts will clarify the level of comprehensiveness expected in vigilance plans, the content of the different vigilance measures, and what ‘effective implementation’ of a vigilance plan means. There are a number of other questions, including the amounts of possible periodic penalty payments; how courts will require in their injunctions, if at all, that companies deploy detailed measures to comply with their Vigilance Obligations and then how courts will assess whether companies have complied with injunctions. Another point that is left unaddressed is the articulation between the injunction process in front of the courts (and more generally the compliance with the Vigilance Obligations) and the remediation process provided under the Vigilance Law when harm occurs.⁴⁰

The enforcement mechanism of the Vigilance Law relies on the actions of parties with standing who are the only ones to have legal capacity to trigger the mechanism. In practice, it is mostly NGOs and trade unions that have led the way initiating the first enforcement actions. Yet, the triggering of the mechanism is all the more challenging as these entities often have limited financial and operational capacity. Besides, this process can generate risks for human rights and environmental defenders. Several NGOs have been asking for the creation of ‘an independent monitoring body to ensure the effective implementation of the [L]aw’.⁴¹ The General Council of Economy also noted in its report the weaknesses in the monitoring of the Law’s implementation and suggested that a body of the French administration should get access to confidential information centralized by the administration in order to promote compliance with the Vigilance Obligations. In particular, this body would engage with non-compliant companies (in addition to the

³⁹ The reference to the Versailles Court of Appeal decision is the following: *Les Amis de la Terre France, The National Association of Professional Environmentalists (NAPE), Africa Institute for Energy Governance (AFIEGO) v Total SA*, Versailles Court of Appeal, RG 20/01692 (10 December 2020).

⁴⁰ This articulation between the requirement for human rights due diligence and the requirement to compensate harm resulting from adverse human rights impacts is also discussed by Olivier De Schutter, see Olivier de Schutter, ‘Towards Mandatory Due Diligence in Global Supply Chains’, International Trade Union Confederation (June 2020), p 50–51, https://www.ituc-csi.org/IMG/pdf/de_schutte_mandatory_due_diligence.pdf (accessed 12 November 2020). (‘Courts may naturally conclude that, when such obligations were not complied with, this is a “fault” that could result in legal liability, where compliance might have prevented the violation from occurring. (Indeed, the French Law of 27 March 2017 explicitly directs courts to take this position.) Conversely however, courts may conclude that where human rights due diligence obligations have been complied with (and especially where this has been confirmed following some administrative or judicial procedure), there could be no finding of civil liability’).

⁴¹ Sherpa et al, note 33, 47.

existing enforcement and civil liability mechanisms).⁴² It is, however, unclear at this stage what the composition and scope of action of such a body would be.

B. Remediation Mechanism

The Law also provides for a remediation mechanism consisting in a civil liability action in the event that a damage has occurred.⁴³ This mechanism raises a number of intertwined theoretical and practical questions that have been addressed in greater length elsewhere.⁴⁴ By way of reminder, the Law provides that companies failing to comply with the Vigilance Obligations will have to remedy the damage that ‘the execution of these obligations could have prevented’. The Vigilance Law’s civil liability regime is centred on the parent or instructing company’s own fault (i.e. a breach of the Vigilance Obligations). There may be debates, similar to those relating to the enforcement mechanisms, as to which parties have standing to bring cases. An additional major challenge left unaddressed relates to private international law: it is uncertain whether the Law will apply when damage occurs outside of France.⁴⁵

As indicated in the parliamentary debates, the Vigilance Law requires that companies take all steps in their power to reach a certain result (*obligation de moyens*) rather than requiring from them the attainment of that result (*obligation de résultat*).⁴⁶ In practice, would courts consider that a very general and/or short vigilance plan and limited actions to effectively implement such a plan are sufficient to consider the company has complied with the Vigilance Obligations and not committed a fault?⁴⁷ Could courts possibly settle for a middle ground consisting of a presumption of a fault from the company but that could be reversed in broader circumstances than just force majeure (*obligations de moyens renforcées*)? Some commentators have also considered that the Law could be viewed as setting a “standard of behaviour” that courts will have to consider based on different elements, including the practices of companies.⁴⁸ In any event, the courts are likely to assess the effective implementation of a vigilance plan by relying on a body of evidence including, for instance, the financial and material means a company allocates to

⁴² GCE Report, note 9, 19 (our translation).

⁴³ For more information in English on the remediation mechanism, see note 44.

⁴⁴ France Country Report, EC study on Due Diligence, note 3, 78; Stéphane Brabant and Elsa Savourey, ‘A Closer Look at the Penalties Faced by Companies’ (2017) *International Review of Compliance and Business Ethics*, <https://media.business-humanrights.org/media/documents/d32b6e38d5c199f8912367a5a0a6137f49d21d91.pdf> (accessed 12 November 2020).

⁴⁵ For a summary of this issue and possible solutions for the application of Rome II regulation, see France Country Report, EC study on Due Diligence, note 3, 75–76. See also especially Etienne Pataut, ‘Le devoir de vigilance – Aspects de droit international privé’ (2017) *Droit social*, p 833; Horatia Muir Watt, ‘Devoir de vigilance et droit international privé – Le symbole et le procédé de la loi du 27 mars 2017’ (2017) 50 *International Review of Compliance and Business Ethics*; Laurence Sinopoli, ‘Ancrer la “RSE” des multinationales – Pistes sur le terrain des conflits de lois’ (2017) 5 *Cahiers de droit de l’entreprise*.

⁴⁶ For more developments on this, see France Country Report, EC study on Due Diligence, note 3, 73, 75–76.

⁴⁷ Something also pointed out by Olivier de Schutter, de Schutter, note 40, p 28.

⁴⁸ Nicolas Cuzacq ‘Le devoir de vigilance des sociétés mères et des entreprises donneuses d’ordre : Acte II, scène 1’ (2015) *Recueil Dalloz* 1049 (introducing this concept when commenting the draft law at the time when it was introduced in Parliament in 2015 and before it was adopted as the Vigilance Law in 2017); Brabant and Savourey, note 44; Emmanuel Daoud and Solène Sfoggia, ‘Entre fantasme et réalité : le rôle de l’avocat en matière de mise en conformité des entreprises avec la loi sur le devoir de vigilance’ (2017) *D. Avocats, Exercer et Entreprendre*, p 101.

the implementation of the Vigilance Obligations, and/or the actions deployed on the ground and associated indicators measuring their effectiveness.

The claimants bear the burden of proof. They will have to prove that the Vigilance Law is applicable to their situation and that their case satisfies all three conditions under the general law of torts: a damage, a breach of one of the obligations defined in the Law and a causal link between the damage and the breach of the obligation.⁴⁹ The more remote in the supply chain the damage, the harder it may be for the claimant to prove that the damage has occurred as a result of a breach of the Vigilance Obligations and that there is causal link between such breach and the damage. This proof may be even more complex as it will not be possible to infer from a damage that there has been a breach of the Vigilance Obligations.⁵⁰ There may also be several other barriers that can prevent victims from taking any legal action before the courts, including material, social, cultural, institutional and linguistic circumstances.⁵¹ With the objective of overcoming these challenges, several NGOs are calling for a shift in the burden of proof so that such burden does not fall on the claimant.⁵²

V. CONCLUSION

The challenges that have emerged since the Law's enactment may also reveal underlying tensions in terms of policy choices including tensions between precise provisions and broader, potentially more adaptive ones; tensions between pedagogy and enforcement as well as their respective timings; and tensions regarding the allocation of resources for implementing and enforcing the Law between stakeholders (from companies to NGOs), judges and, possibly, other administrative bodies.

That being said, the Vigilance Law has been considered as a legislative breakthrough in the business and human rights galaxy.⁵³ It acted as a '*passé-muraille*' law⁵⁴ meant as a first step to overcome barriers to prevention and remediation of adverse human rights and environmental impacts along value chains and to spur a legislative movement that would go beyond France's borders. Its innovative provisions are indeed now serving as inspiration for various legislative initiatives on human rights and environmental due diligence across the world, including at the EU level. As for the challenges that have emerged since the Law's enactment, as well as the underlying tensions, they should equally serve to enlighten the policy debates preceding the design of these future legislative initiatives.

⁴⁹ The Vigilance Law explicitly refers to articles 1240 and 1241 of the Civil Code which set the conditions for civil liability under the general law of torts; see also French Constitutional Court, Decision no. 2017-750 DC, para. 27.

⁵⁰ See also France Country Report, EC study on Due Diligence, note 3, 68–70, 73, 75–76; Anne Danis-Fatôme, Geneviève Viney, 'La responsabilité civile dans la loi relative au devoir de vigilance des sociétés mères et des entreprises donneuses d'ordre' (2017) 28 *Recueil Dalloz*, 1610, 1615.

⁵¹ Brabant and Savourey, note 44.

⁵² Sherpa et al, note 33, 44.

⁵³ Elise Groulx Diggs, Milton C Regan and Béatrice Parance, 'Business and Human Rights as a Galaxy of Norms' (2019) 50:2 *Georgetown Journal of International Law* 309.

⁵⁴ Translated as 'passer-through-walls', the expression has been used by Dominique Potier, presenting the Vigilance Law in various international fora during autumn 2020.